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Terryl Vencl, Executive Director, Maui Visitors Bureau
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PRESS: Akaku: Maui Community Television, Inc.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: ... (gavel). . . Good afternoon. The General Plan Committee
Meeting of August 18, 2001 [sicl will come to order. It is 1:42. Sorry we're a
little late. I'm Councilmember Don Couch. I'm the Vice-Chair of this
Committee. Committee Chair Gladys Baisa is excused today. Our other voting
Members today are, who are here are Council Chair Danny Mateo -COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Good afternoon, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --Councilmember Elle Cochran -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --Councilmember Mike Victorino -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aloha and good afternoon, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --and Councilmember Mike White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Aloha, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Excused are Councilmember Carroll, Councilmember Hokama,
Councilmember Pontanilla. And from the Administration, we have Planning
Director, Will Spence.
MR. SPENCE: Good afternoon, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Administrative Planning Officer, John Summers.
MR. SUMMERS: Aloha.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And Deputy Corporation Counsel, James Giroux.
MR. GIROUX: Good afternoon, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And Committee Staff, of course, is Attorney, David Raatz; and
Secretary, Clarita Balala.
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Alright, we're gonna start with testimony. Testimony is limited to the item on our
agenda today which is No. 4, 5, and 6, Chapters 4, 5, and 6. Please sign up on the
desk in the back if you want to testify. You're limited to three minutes per person
with one minute to conclude. And please, when you come up here, please state
your name and who you're representing if anybody. And now we'll start with
public testimony. Right now I only have one person signed up for public
testimony and that's Jeanne Skog. I see more people signing up.
.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY ..
MS. SKOG: Good afternoon, Committee Chair and Council members. Thanks for this
opportunity. I am Jeanne Skog, President and CEO of the Maui Economic
Development Board. I have a handout which I gave to the Staff which I think you
have. Some of it is a repeat from what I handed out yesterday. I took out some of
the items that were already addressed yesterday as well, but just have some
overall comments.
It was a really good discussion yesterday about the...about jobs and creating jobs
and so forth. I just wanted to emphasize that our efforts to diversify are certainly
about jobs, but more importantly about the types of jobs, meaning offering the
array of options in jobs and also about, about wages. There was a lot of talk
yesterday about living wage and so forth. In the tech sector, the average wage is
$70,000 a year. So it certainly is getting into that living wage category, however
one defines it. Overall I want to emphasize again as we get into the background
sections and the preamble sections that we want to include the positive impacts of
diversification and so forth, hence my reference to inserting something about
creating more resilience in our community, or as some people said yesterday,
balance in our community.
Also want to comment on...there's, there's a part in some of the matrix sections,
it talks about encouraging sectors that respect culture and the environment. And I
am proposing to change that to encouraging the practice of respect in all emerging
sectors. I don't think it should be narrowed to health and wellness or some of the
other ones that were mentioned there. It should be applied to every sector that
comes on the scene.
The second...the next comment is, is about the health care area. And the section
here was not meant to be about looking at, you know, the comprehensive array of
services, you know, that should be available to our residents. But this section was
more about looking at increasing the economic benefits of the health care
industry. And so the strategies here were seen by GPAC and subsequent groups
as strategies that would help us increase activity and therefore jobs in the health
care sector. I think those are my main comments. So thank you very much.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Ms. Skog. Any questions from the Members?
Hearing none...oh, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you, Ms. Skog. I'm, I'm curious, you
know, when you were talking about the health care sector, what's your take, what
do you think that we mean or what we. what we intending to mean in this
particular area? I'm curious your take on it.
MS. SKOG: So certainly health care is an important social...has important social
impacts, right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MS. SKOG: But there are maybe other things that, that we could seek that certainly
address social needs, but also economic ones. Because it creates new activity. So
one example is, there's a new presence in the Research Park. It's called JTIC —
Joint Technology Information Center. The significance is that this is a major
Federal program that has come into the Park with dollars to contract. I believe
last year, in the last fiscal year, they brought $37 million in contracting dollars.
The purpose of JTIC is to foster the development of medical technologies
particularly for the military, but as we all know those same technologies have
been then transferred to benefit civilians. This is a big, big deal. So clearly it's
going to benefit, you know, residents not just here but nationally. But in addition
to that, it's creating jobs and economic activity. It's drawing new business into
the Park and into Maui. So that...1 hope that answers your question.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. And, and I'm glad for your perspective
because 1 was under the impression or I, I'd been led to believe by other parties
that...for example, West Maui, we're going to build a comprehensive care where
not only those who live here but those and some may be even in their last days of
their life could come and finish their lives if that was their wish, here on Maui.
And they were gonna kind of cater to that kind of...1 hate to say tourism because
that...but I mean they are still visitors. And if that's their last wish and we had
the availability with, with the medical facilities and other aspects, you know, you
know, something that may, again it's an economic driver.
MS. SKOG: That's right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: There are...there are areas in the United States that
are built out for exactly that purpose. People go there for their last whatever
because they want to leave this earth in that manner. And they have the facilities,
it's whatever. You know, so they don't want to die in New York or someplace. I
don't know. I'm just using New York. Please, New York, don't get upset at me.
But, you know, I'm trying to say that that's another vision that was given to me
-4-
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by parties out, not yourself, but others that would be incorporated with something
like this. It's a, it's another economic vehicle and, you know, or even people in
recovery. You know, that was another thing, recovery, you know, from long-term
illnesses. So long as we had the facilities they could come. So, you know, our
residents would benefit because it would be here, but those who want to come
here for that purpose, you know, would have that opportunity. So anyhow thank
you, Ms. Skog. Even though we have two different visions, I think we're still
talking the same thing . . . (inaudible)..
MS. SKOG: Yeah, it...as an economic driver. I mean the, the, the close-at-hand
example is Maui Memorial Medical Center -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MS. SKOG: --when they added that vascular dimension.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
MS. SKOG: That is huge. I mean it's bringing a whole different level of expertise into
the community and I think in itself becomes a magnet for more activity.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: They have a cancer treatment center, too -MS. SKOG: That's right,
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and the expansion in that area, I mean. not only
for those who live here, but someone who coming from the outside maybe again
for what, a recovery or whatever their, their, their whole medical issue is, yeah.
MS. SKOG: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Ms. Skog. Thank you, Chair, for
allowing me that.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Any other Members? Okay, thank
you, Ms. Skog.
MS. SKOG: You're welcome.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We did get a couple more testifiers. First is Lucienne de Naie
followed by Jason Medeiros.
MS. DE NAIE: Aloha all. Nice to see that some folks could still show up for a second
day. Lucienne de Naie speaking on behalf of just my own involvement with
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GPAC. And I echo what Jeanne said, you know, some of these emerging sectors
that are in this plan sometimes people go, "Well health, doesn't that belong in
infrastructure? Isn't that like hospitals and, you know, how we take care of our,
our basic needs like schools and hospitals and bridges and roads?" But the, the
truth is, is that many communities have reinvented themselves through
transitioning, like Raleigh, North Carolina for instance, from tobacco into a, a
major health research area. Pittsburgh did the same thing. Now, you know, we
already have a lot of people coming here to Maui because they feel it's number
one, a healthy place, a place that's inspiring, a place where they feel good, or a
place where they feel at peace. Even, you know, like Mr. Victorino says, if their
days are not long. And it is important that we see all this as a part of the whole
and it fits in with the visitor industry as well because there are places for people to
stay. There are even, you know, spas and value-added type of experiences for
people to have.
So these kinds of things are part of this vision of the future and, you know, I've
been reading through other general plans from other islands here. And by the
way, they all do have maps. Just, just want to mention and they show, you know,
hazard areas and cultural sites. And, you know, the Big Island has extremely
extensive maps and so does Kauai, and they've had their plans for ten years or so,
and no one sued. So, you know, don't, don't, don't hold yourself back when,
when the time comes for maps. Get some good maps there.
But I just want to say some of the other areas that where this fits into is education.
You know, where as you see education is like, well that's infrastructure and, you
know, everybody, we have to have schools for our kids and so forth. But
education, it's like if people want to come to Maui for a purpose, that's sort of
value-added, because they stay longer, they contribute to our economy, they, you
know, pay sales taxes and so forth and so on. And they have a chance of giving
more educational opportunities to local folks because you can afford to have
specialized schools: a film school, a, you know, a writing school, these kinds of
things that we don't have now.
And so I just think that, you know, we, we should cast the net far and wide when
we look at the ways that our economy can, can expand from where it is now. And
this idea that, that knowledge is something that fits very well here. It doesn't
have to be exported in big containers. It can fit very well on this beautiful island
that we call our home. So dream big as you go through this section. We, we put a
lot of good ideas into it. Aloha.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. de Naie. Anybody have any questions for her?
Hearing none, thank you, Ms. de Naie. Jason Medeiros? And I have nobody after
that. Oh, we have one more, sorry. I just don't have the list yet. Thank you.
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MR. MEDE1ROS: Aloha, Mr. Chair. Aloha, Council members. My name is Jason
Medeiros and I'm representing myself today. I just wanted to follow up on
yesterday. When I spoke against maps, you know, I was not speaking don't use
any maps at all. Maps is a useful tool if it's just for a general reference, you
know. If it becomes a regulatory map, you know, then it becomes restrictive.
You know, but if you're gonna use the maps for a, you know, general reference,
please do. You need all the information you can get your hands on to make the
right decision, and that will still allow for the general public to come to you for
ideas that we would like to see, you know, considered.
You know, the, the thing about growth, economic growth, you know, I am not
against other areas of growth. You know, I, I work in tourism, okay. And there's
a lot of people that want to come to Maui to visit. I have a regular customer. I
have this little girl that I met ten years ago. You know, I sold her a lobster,
brought her lobster to her table. She took a picture of me when she was ten, ten
years old. She has ten pictures of me every year with Uncle holding one lobster.
Now she's bigger than me, you know, and I love looking at those pictures. You
know, she comes to Maui and she wants to...she told me the last visit was, "When
I have kids, they're going to have to come over to Maui and meet Uncle." That's
the kind of relationships tourism brings. Mike was right when they said that, you
know, people come here for the people.
I just wanted to, you know, let you guys know that the use of maps for general
reference is great. Just don't get it, use it as a regulatory map and become
restrictive. That's it.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros. Members, any questions for the
testifier? Hearing none, thank you.
MR. MEDE1ROS: Okay. Thank you, aloha.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We have two more Carol Reimann followed by Dick Mayer.
Oh, and one more coming down the...
,

MS. REIMANN: Aloha, my name is Carol Reimann and I represent the Maui Hotel and
Lodging Association. I'm here to do a follow-up testimony to yesterday as well.
I wanted to reiterate that, you know, we are the economic engine and that a lot of
jobs and businesses rely on the visitor industry to survive. I really appreciate all
of the positive and constructive discussions that occurred on the floor yesterday
and your attempts to remove some of the negative language towards the visitor
industry.
I would especially like to commend Will Spence on his comments in changing the
introductory paragraph to make it more positive to the industry. You know, and it
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really resonated with me what Will said about the visitor industry and how it's
kind of really changed and transformed the island when we were in transition
from plantation days, and personally for myself because I'm from the Mainland. I
was born in California and I'm what people call a katonk. And for you, you who
go back far enough, you know that a katonk is somebody who, whose parents are
from the islands but were born in the mainland. And there's a reason for that
because in the 50s and 60s when my parents were young--I see Mike laughing
there--when my parents were young adults, they were in their 20s, you know, my
parents and all of their brothers and sisters moved to California for a better life
because there was nothing on the islands. They did not want to work in the
pineapple fields or the cane fields. So they all, in search of a better life, in search
of a life with homes and, you know, good, nice things, they all moved to the
mainland. So, you know, and the only reason we were able to move back to
Hawaii and that I'm here today is because of the visitor industry. My dad was
lucky enough to get a job at the Maui Surf Hotel when it first opened. So, Will,
thank you for bringing that to light and I appreciate the positive language.
We also appreciate Jeanne Skog's comments about tech industry and how that
affects the visitor industry and how it's helped us. We support the film industry.
We also would like to see some streamlining in the matrix. Some of the things
that really don't belong, you know, in the matrix, we hope that to be removed for
instance, references to workforce housing. And we would like to see the... some
of the language changed where it says, "cap the number and type of visitor
accommodations". Cap seems like it means "to stop", so we would like rather it
say, "cap" to "manage". And that's it for today. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Reimann. Members, any questions for the
testifier? Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you, Ms. Reimann, again for your
testimony. And, you know, you mentioned about the 50s and 60s having no
opportunities and let me, let me set the record straight. That's been probably a
way of life for many, many decades. As the 70 and the 80s when I came out of
school there wasn't a lot, and the kids, a lot of us went off to college and never
came back. Many of my classmates still live in the mainland and never came
back, you know, because opportunities were there and they weren't here. And
some of those opportunities will never be here so, you know, let's get real on that
one. But today people still move because opportunities and, and, and that's not
going to change, Mr. Chair. Because the islands have just so much and until we
build a real diverse and, and economic base that not...and, and the visitor industry
is one part of it, but we need others. We will still have people leaving, but it's
always dogged me or made me kind of upset is the fact that we don't train our
people to keep the jobs that were here and then they still bringing in new people
8
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to take those jobs. And no offense to anybody coming, but when jobs are here
and they can't be filled by our people because we don't train 'em, that was a
frustrating part and that's why I like to see more emphasis, like Jeanne has
mentioned, on technology, training in that area, developing these, Mr. Chair.
These are important. Because our young people, our graduates can get with the
EAST program and Women in Technology. They can now stay here and work
these jobs, like Ms. Skog has, has just mentioned that another company opened
with $37 million in contracts. That means that gonna be here for a while. And
now many more can come into the Tech Park. So, Ms. Reimann, I, I, I agree with
you to a point, but the exodus hasn't stopped. Until we can get a whole base
along with visitor industry, I think then we can stop the exodus. Thank you,
Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Members, any other questions?
Hearing none, thank you, Ms. Reimann. Next is Dick Mayer, and following Mr.
Mayer is Terryl Vend.
MR. MAYER: Thank you. My name is Dick Mayer. I'm speaking on behalf of myself.
I was planning to speak only on an item in the Housing Chapter which you have
also on your agenda for today. And let me mention that one first, and that's No.
525 in the Housing Chapter. Ifs an item that Ern using that really as an example,
but I think it's an important item. It says, create and maintain a comprehensive
list of available affordable housing to help residents secure a unit that satisfies
their need. The reason I, I single that one out, right now various developers keep
separate lists and people may be on multiple lists, they don't know where they are
on the list, they're, they're, they're kept privately by the developer. And I think
what Elmer Carvalho did 40 years ago was very good. He's got a, a master list
set up by the County and it allowed people to know. And I think there were three
lists — one for West Maui, sorta Central, and one for Upcountry. And people got
on that list, they knew where they were, and they eventually...many of them got
housing. Because what the Mayor did at that time, Elmer Carvalho did, was he
made deals with the various companies, particularly A&B, but some of the others,
that said, if you want Wailea or you want this, I want to have 20 acres here or that
area next to the baseball stadium or behind Maui High School. Those are areas
that he got in exchange and put people in there in affordable housing from a
master list. Now that's something...and the reason why I single that item out is, I
think you will find as you go through this plan that there are many items in this
document that you don't have to wait 'til this plan is approved. If you go through
it, you'll find these are ideas that came from our community that you could
introduce ordinances right now and begin implementing. And I think many of
them would reflect wisely on the Council for having taken initiative, not wait `til
the whole thing is all finished and planned. These are very good ideas in and of
themselves.
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With reference to the comments I, I just heard this morning...this afternoon, my
own son, I guided him. told him go into travel industry. He got his master's
degree at Manoa in travel industry management, went in and thanks to Mr. White
who counseled him at the time, he went into the hotel industry. He was a
manager over at the Sheraton here in, in West Maui, but the reason he left Maui
was not because there weren't any jobs but because of the cost of housing. And
so the references that were made, you know, carefully take out this workforce
housing component, I think it's absolutely critical. One of the reasons why
people leave is not because of the lack of jobs. We do have jobs on Maui, we
have had jobs in the last 20 years, it's because many of our young people could
not afford to live here. And I'll just use one example, my own son, a house that
would have cost 700,000, let's say in Kahului - this is now four years ago - he
bought a house exactly the same type in a nice neighborhood on the Mainland for
147,000, 80 percent less. And he's still working in the hotel industry.
So that's one of the reasons why our young people leave. And so workforce
housing is a absolutely critical component, and that's why I'm urging you to have
a master list that's run by the County that people can go. And go to our local high
school kids as they graduating, get 'em on the list, so the time they are ready to go
out and buy a house ten years later, they will be up near the top of that list. Thank
you very much.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Mayer. Members, any questions for the
testifier? Hearing none, thank you, Mr. Mayer. Terry! Vend? And again this is
the last one I've got now. Is there anybody else in the audience that hasn't
testified?
MS. VENCL: Aloha, Mr. Vice-Chairman and Committee members. My name is Terryl
Vend. I'm the Director for the Maui Visitors Bureau. And I came down today to
say mahalo for all the work you've done as well as the Planning Department and
all of the people in the audience, GPAC included, on this General Plan. I listened
from my office yesterday as much as I could to the conversation that was going
on yesterday. And I rather enjoyed the conversation and was intrigued by a
couple things that I thought I just might make comment on today.
One of them is the issue of seeming to folks who haven't been here, or maybe
folks who have been here, that we are very high priced. That obviously comes
from the fact that we've got some pretty, some pretty high-priced properties and
activities and all the things that we do. The, the key and the conversation that I
enjoyed about that yesterday was that's gotta be matched with experience. And
what we try to do when we're on the road and when we're training reservationists
or agents who are talking to the media, is to make sure that they understand the
balance of what that is. Additionally though and more importantly, we also try to
make them recognize that you know what, what they like...what people really
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like about us is the diversity. We've got everything from a budget, quite frankly,
to the luxury and everything in between. And so they have a lot of choice and
they have a lot of different ways to try to have the experience they want. Now
I'm not saying that to dismiss that thought out there that we're expensive, because
we do go through cycles and we do find that people still think that way
sometimes. So it's our job to try to make sure that they get the right message, and
we will do that. And certainly in our developing countries, they don't know
enough about us yet, and we will be marching forward and trying to improve the
awareness of all of the different kinds of things that we have to offer.
And my final comment had to do with expenditures. And when we talk about
expenditures, when we're on the road, what we're trying to do with that is we're
trying to make sure that people know again of all the choices and all the diversity
and all the many, many things that we have to do in Maui nui so that they again
can pick and choose from the things they want. And it's not just about
expenditures, accommodations. or airfare. It's about expenditures in what will
make their experience a happy one and a balanced one. Thank you,
Mr. Chairman, and thank you all fbr what you're doing.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Vend, for that captivating testimony.
Members, any questions for Ms. Vend? I, I do have one. In their discussion
yesterday, this sort of came up, but I wanted to get a little bit clarification.
Remember that time when the County was discussing, do we want the $1,000 a
day visitor or the $100 a day visitor? And it's been going back and forth. Is
there...and, and from what you were saying right now, it sounds like we can have
both. But how do you balance that? How do you get it to where you can have a
really nice product for the person who wants to spend $1,000 a day versus
something that a, a budget-minded family can, can afford and not clash?
MS. VENCE,: Actually for us, you know, when we're talking to again to media or
agents, we make sure that they understand that there are the different choices from
here to here. And people...I, I don't know that those clash. I think it's, ifs
education and it's awareness. And then the people who sell those packages or
those vacations, if you will, find the fit for their client because they're the people
who know those folks and they know what they want. Our job then is to make
sure they have that experience once they get here, but geez, we have something
for everybody. We just gotta stay on the education and stay on the awareness and
make sure that we're not selling them something that they don't like or that isn't
what we've explained to them they can get when they come. And it's tough, but
it's an ongoing constant awareness and education.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. Any other questions, Members? Alright,
hearing none, thank you. Members, this is the last person to sign up to testify.
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Going once out there. Nobody else wants to testify? Alright. Without objection,
I'll close testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you, Members.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY..
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We have a short time today to, to go through what we can. The
Committee began its review of Chapter 4 policy matrix yesterday. Today we're
going to continue that process. As noted yesterday, Chapter 4 deals with
economic development and includes sections on the following subjects:
economic diversification, tourism, agriculture, emerging sectors, small business
development, health care sector, and education and workforce development.
Today's agenda also lists Chapters 5 and 6 of the Maui Island Plan. I don't think
we're gonna get too far on to that, but in case we do, I believe you should have
Chapter 5's information in front of you.
We have a pending motion on the floor to approve matrix lines 319 to 345 as
revised. So this is where I'd like to pick up the discussion from there, and let's
wait for Mr. Raatz to get... there we go.
ITEM NO. 2(2): GENERAL PLAN UPDATE (MAUI ISLAND PLAN: CHAPTER 4
(ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT), CHAPTER 5 (HOUSING), AND
CHAPTER 6 (INFRASTRUCTURE AND PUBLIC FACILITIES))

(C.C. No. 07-54)

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So, Members, are there any more comments or
amendments to make on anywhere from 319 to 345. Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: The very beginning, Objective 1, 1 was looking at
320. Says, Increase the economic contribution of the visitor industry to the
island's residents." I kinda wanted to incorporate "environment" or something in
there which a lot of our policies and actions are trying to support. You know, I'd
like to see the visitor industry not just enhance the residents' quality of life, but
which in turn also enhance and support the environment of somehow cultural
aspect of where we live and why tourism, the tour industry --

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So do, do you have some -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --just...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: proposed language there?
-12-
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I mean, just "residents and environment". Add in
"environment". Is that...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, is that a motion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. I mean, with help with Planning if they
wanna have it read a little more... is there any thought on that, Mr. Director
Spence?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Spence?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, oh -MR. SUMMERS: That's, that's, that's fine.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --hold on one second.
MR. SUMMERS: We would support that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah well, you know, just to make this more
palatable, what if it read, to increase the economic contribution to the visitor...of
the visitor industry to the island's environmental well-being and enhancing the
residents' -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Residents' what?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Quality of life?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --quality of life."
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: A little more wordier, but it all says the same, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Is that a motion then?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But see, you gotta get more specific because if you
just did what you did...
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Let's put it up. Oh, you're doing that, Mr. Raatz.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: He's doing that. He's fast.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's why I would say then people understand
what you're trying to drive at. And you can, you can actually change that
"environmental well-being for the island's residents' quality of life." There.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Is that your motion, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well that's -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That's good.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --my motion.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'll, I'll -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: You're gonna -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That's, that's -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --I'll say that's fine.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --his friendly amendment -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --does he have -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --"environmental...is that right?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --actually you didn't actually...you never got a second. So
now...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So that's my motion and if Ms. Cochran doesn't,
you know, I mean...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, I mean, yeah, I wanted to get the environment --
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --word in there somewhere.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'll second.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. It's been moved and seconded. Any further discussion
and any comments from the Department?
MR. SPENCE: No comments, Mr. Chairman. I, I think that's a, a good addition.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members? Okay. All those in favor, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Okay, let it show that it's five to zero. It passes. Do
you need the names, Clarita, of the people that didn't.. .
MS. BALALA: No.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, good. Thank you.
VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Cochran, Mateo,
Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll, Hokama, and
Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. We're still on 319 to 345.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Mateo.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much. And I just have a
quick question for Planning because when you look throughout the matrix, there's
a lot of "conduct regular", "develop yearly", it talks about managing impacts, it
talks about somebody's got to do a job. And some of these references could relate
to OED's responsibility. I think a good number of 'em in this particular
component can relate to the Office of Economic Development. Is there an
understanding as to who is going to do these follow-ups and maintenance and
updates and all of those things?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Summers?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. It's the who portion of it is addressed in Chapter 9, the
implementation chapter.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay.
MR. SUMMERS: And these actions, most of which were Office of Economic
Development, were vetted and reviewed and prioritized, so we'll have an
opportunity to look at that later as well.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. In Chapter 9?
MR. SUMMERS: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Also, Mr. Chair, there's, there's budget
implications on that as well that we have to go through and prioritize in Chapter 9.
Yeah. Okay, still on 319 to 345. Are there any other motions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'd like to call for about a ten-minute recess,
please.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ten minutes?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. I have couple items that I need to check
with.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. We're gonna go `til 3:30. Oh, I'm sorry 2:30 -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Two-thirty.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --for a recess.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: . . (gavel)..
RECESS:

2:18 p.m.

RECONVENE:

2:30 p.m.

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: . . . (gavel)... Okay. The General Plan Meeting of August 18 th
will come back to order. And we were discussing the motion that's on the table to
approve Nos. 319 to 345. Members, are there any other motions you want to
make?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. I would like to go to 342 on the matrix.
And that's a pretty extensive one, 342, yeah. And 342 contains a number of
action items and these action items somewhat are redundant and may already have
laws that require these things to be taken care of. So let me, let me tell you what
I, I'm going to propose as change. I move that we delete (a), and (a) is "a)
Manage bed and breakfast homes through permitting and limiting the total
number of permits in accordance with adopted regulations and community plan
policies. - So that is my amendment, to delete (a).
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's it?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, that's it.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino and a second by Mr. White
to remove Item No. (a). Discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes. Let me, let me explain my rationale. First of
all, as most people know, we did put a bread [sic] and breakfast ordinance
together which has permitting as a requirement, also has a limiting number of
permits per areas, per districts. And so we already have that law in place. It is a
law. It is not something that you have to think about. So when the GPAC
originally was working on this, this does not...this did not exist. So that

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

August 18, 2011

redundancy right there would make it not necessary. I mean, it's already an
ordinance in place, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Any other further discussion? Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I don't have problems with,
with the proposal. However, I would just like to mention that the community
plans themselves haven't had the opportunity and there may be specific issues
within communities in recognizing those specific areas or districts. So that may
be an issue down the road with the community plan, the respective community
plans because if that moves forward in this particular area, there will be perhaps
inconsistencies that'll arise. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. I just wanted feedback from the
Department on that, this proposal, if they have any concerns or agree or.
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman and Members, I agree that the...this is redundant with
what we currently have. I was not entirely...and there were...in order to simplify,
et cetera, I think these can come out. I wasn't quite clear on Councilmember
Mateo's concern on inconsistencies. I, I just didn't understand the, the concern.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. That...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Chair Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: If I could, thank you. The item reads throughout that
first, Manage bed and breakfast homes through permitting and limiting total
permits in accordance with adopted regulations and community plan policies."
It's the community plans...the communities are, some of them are going through
that particular process at this point. So there really are no actual or current
community plan policies other than those that's more than a decade old. So
communities may differ from the directions that we're setting and when that
happens, we talking inconsistencies from the get go. So my, my only problem
was the communities have not had the opportunity to weigh in.
-

MR. SPENCE: Okay, okay. I understand. And I'll also be bringing up a similar item.
The...I think just when, when we get to the community plans, I think there are
going to be...I'm going to direct Staff and I think there's going to be questions on
the community anyway. What do we do with bed and breakfast? What are our
policies going to be? What are we going to do...if you look at No. 341? What
are we going to do with small inns'? Do we want them? What are the room types
and stuff? I don't think we can...I think those are gonna come as, as of course, as
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a matter of course through the process. I don't think, I don't think we need No.
(a) or (c) in No. 342. I think 341 is just going to take care of itself, no need say
require .
-

-

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Spence. I have a comment, too. My thought
on both (a) and (c) and quite possibly (b), but we...that's another story. Is
that...this is akin to if we were to have a, a policy for police enforcement saying
police will have to enforce speed limits. I mean, this is something that's supposed
to be done anyway. Is that...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I mean taking it out is a good idea because we're being a bit
redundant to what's supposed to happen now anyway. Anyway, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Let me remind you we have a bed and breakfast
ordinance.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And it has all of this inclusive.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Now, if the community wanted to say we don't
want this number, then we'd have to change the ordinance, because we adopted
the ordinance last year. Am I correct, Mr. Spence? I think was last year or the
year '0 -MR. SPENCE: I think it was 2008.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, I thought was 2009.
MR. SPENCE: Maybe.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Wasn't that, wasn't that long ago.
MR. SPENCE: It wasn't that long ago.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Maybe even 2010. But we took a long time
on that one. I remember that. 'Cause we sat here many hours, Mr. Mateo. And
so anyhow, so that's why eliminating or deleting (a) - and I will make a motion to
delete (c) - is really because it's there and then if you look at 341 that redundant,
its there also. So, I mean, it's there. Now I don't blame GPAC because when
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they did this five...four, five years ago, it wasn't. And that's why I will not
eliminate (b) because we have not reached that point to manage (b). So that's my
rationale, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Members, any other comments? All, all those in favor of the
motion, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: No.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Let the record show that there are five ayes and one no.
And by the way, I'd like to welcome Member Carroll. Thank you.
VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Victorino, and White.
NOES: Councilmember Mateo.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Balsa, and Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And then, Mr. Chair, I'd -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Sir.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --like to move to delete (c).
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. It's been moved by Mr. Victorino and seconded by Mr.
White to delete No. (c). Members, any comments? We talked about that. All
those in favor, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

August 18, 2011

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Let the record -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Wait, sorry. Delete (c)?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Delete (c).
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: (C), yeah, (c).
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: All those opposed? Okay. The motion passes, six to zero.
VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Balsa, and Councilmembers Hokama, and
Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, you know, Mr. Spence, you mentioned
something that you had a comment on. Would you mind bringing that up?
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. No. 341, just above the item we just dealt
with, where it says, require the community plans to establish standards, et cetera,
et cetera. I just have a...I don't know how you can require in the General Plan,
you know, something that's not already...I mean, we're...what we're doing by
implementing this is we're implementing 2.80B by adopting an island plan. This
kind of statement sort of amends, you know, 2.8013. I would rather say "consider"
or "community plans should consider establishing standards" or "encourage
community plans to establish standards" something like that. So we're not
making a requirement.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. If you'd had the time, you would've made that as a -MR. SPENCE: Yes.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --move that as a Planning Director?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So which way would you like it so that, you know,
I'm willing to make the motion, but I'd like to have clarification.
MR. SPENCE: "Community plans should consider establishing standards...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Community plans...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Just remove the word "require"?
MR. SPENCE: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Do we have a motion and a...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I move, Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Not just the removal. You need "community plans -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Should consider -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --should -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --establishing standards...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well I, I think it's easier just to replace "require" with
"encourage".
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well he's already got it up on the board.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Oh, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I like this one better. I mean, again the wording
encourage" sometimes we use it an awful lot. So I agree with you, Mr. Spence.
So I'll, I'll make the motion on that, Mr. Chair.
-

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So you're moving to...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Accept the wording that is up there -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That is up on the board.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --"Community plans should consider establishing
standards".
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, we have a motion.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Second.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And a second by Mr. Carroll. Any other discussion? All those
in favor, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: All those opposed? Okay. Let the record show it's six zero.
VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Hokama, and
Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Members, any other comments, additions, or amendments to
319 through 345?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair? Oh, sorry.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, go ahead. No, I'll yield to you,
Ms. Cochran. Go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Cochran.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: When we came back at 342, the one item that we
kept in there which is (b), is that correct? Manage transient, TVRs, through
permitting?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Friendly amendment to add in the B&B there.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It kind of...well I know it's a...everyone's claiming
it's redundant and, and reiterating, but for me I like that because it is a reminder
and it's a reiteration and a...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So we had one objection to the friendly...well you can't have a
friendly amendment it's -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --it's...motion has been passed -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --already so you may have to...you have to make a motion.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: An actual motion -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --to change it -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --for additional -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --just the additional language?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --you want to make a...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Motion to add the additional language of "bed and
breakfast".
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: In (b).
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: With, yeah, that goes along with the "Manage
transient vacation rentals..."
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: That was your motion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. I'll second for discussion.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And B&Bs through permitting.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. It's been moved by Ms. Cochran and seconded by Mr.
or Chair Mateo. Discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I was on the fence anyways of deleting (a),
and so for me this gives me a little bit more confidence to just insert it in that Item
(b) to incorporate B&B also here. I mean, I get the idea what Mr. Spence and
Victorino were, were getting at, but I think it's just the, the reiteration is quite
important in this General Plan to state.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any further discussion? All those in favor,
say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed, say no.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I have...I, I know I have two. Mr. Raatz, can we have roll call,
please?
MR. RAATZ: Councilmember Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Aye.
MR. RAATZ: Councilmember Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aye.
MR. RAATZ: Councilmember Mateo?
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Aye.
MR. RAATZ: Councilmember Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No
MR. RAATZ: Councilmember White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No.
MR. RAATZ: Councilmember Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No.
MR. RAATZ: The motion fails. We only have three ayes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Alright, thank you.

VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran, and Mateo.
NOES: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Victorino and
White.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Hokama, and
Pontanilla.

MOTION FAILED.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Members, any more?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Going backwards a little bit more to No. 333.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: The policy stating, "Mitigate the impact of tourism
on the natural environment and resident lifestyles." If natural environment
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incorporates cultural, I'm good with that. Otherwise, I would like to insert
"cultural" in there. "Mitigate the impact of tourism on the cultural and natural
environment and resident lifestyles."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'll second that for discussion purposes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. It's been moved by Ms. Cochran and seconded by
Mr. Victorino to add -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Cultural.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --cultural and natural environmental...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I just wanna maybe -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Discussions?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --yeah, get the Department to weigh in.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Spence?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It's under Objective 2
mitigation.

,

it's a policy, under

MR. SPENCE: Three thirty-three.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Three three three.
MR. SPENCE: I, I think that could be a good addition.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. I, I, I just...as brought to my attention
after sitting through four hours of OHA testimony yesterday, our culture is
really...needs to be foremost and, and represented here. So I wanted to add that
in.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well Mr. Chair, then I would prefer that it be "host
culture". If that's her concern, then let's get it right. It should be the host culture,
and that's my friendly amendment if Ms. Cochran would accept that.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That is a good question because whose culture are you talking
about otherwise?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yep. Exactly.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: 'Cause we have many, many different cultures here. Are you
okay with that friendly amendment?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Of course I'm supportive of all cultures.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sure.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So adding "host culture", cultural and natural
environment. "Host culture" then I guess it would have to be, yeah. Any further
discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Shouldn't there he a comma after culture?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Host culture, and natural.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh yeah, and..
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Comma after "culture" and take out the "and". That, is
that...you're okay with that, Ms. Cochran, what's up on the wall?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any further discussion? Mr. Raatz, first, point
of procedure, Mr. Pontanilla has just come in. Is he allowed to vote on this one?
MR. RAATZ: Yes he is, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Alright. All those in favor, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Let the, let the...motion carries, seven zero.
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VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Balsa and Councilmember Hokama.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Welcome Mr. Pontanilla. Got in on a good vote.
. . . (Laughter)... Alright, Members, still on 319 to 345.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: On 344 -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Three forty-four.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --okay. First of all, I move to delete (a) which
reads, "Require cumulative impact assessments for development projects
involving visitor or resort housing".
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So you want delete all...is that your -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, delete.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --your motion is to delete (a)?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Do I have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. White. Mr.
Victorino.

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
('ouncil of the County of Maui

August 18, 2011

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The rationale for that basically is that this is
already required in SMA...in assessment sections report, SMA, EA, EIS's, and
project assessment reports. These are all laws that exist, these are all
requirements that exist. So again, you know, I don't see any reason for
redundancy in that respect.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Other Members? Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. I wanted the definition or
interpretation by Department what "cumulative impact" means?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Department?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: "Cumulative impact assessment", that.
MR. SPENCE: We're gonna look and see if it's in the, in the appendix for the plan.
Cumulative impacts, basically your counting up, okay, so somebody builds
whatever one subdivision, you know, that's...there's no impact from that
subdivision. Schools are okay, roadways are okay, whatever. But you build ten
subdivisions exactly like that. Then you're starting to talk cumulatively there's an
impact. So it's. . .when you look at cumulative impacts, you look at the addition
to what a project is doing to the whole of the community.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Spence, is that already being done by the Planning
Department -MR. SPENCE: Yes, it is.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --in the applications?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: As in the project assessment reports?
MR. SPENCE: Yes, the, the SMAs, the...it, it's...go into great lengths to assess those
things.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Any further discussion? Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Yeah, I support the deletion
simply because there are exhaustive reports already required before proceeding
with any kind of a project like this. And because those, those requirements are
already in place, this infers that there's something else that needs to be added.
And I would rather not infer that we need more, more assessment, more
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regulation on top of what we already have. And I, and I'm sure the existing laws
can be adjusted as needed. We don't need it in the plan.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Further discussion? Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I, I agree to the deletion of (a). you know, which
kind of makes sense because of the number of reviews that a project need to go
through. So I can support that.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any further comment? All those in favor of
the motion, please say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Let the record show it's seven ayes and zero noes.
VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Baisa and Councilmember Hokama.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Any further...Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, Mr. Chair, for...on the same number 344, I
would like to replace (c) and the replacement...my, my motion is to put (c) as, as,
as it's read, "Manage the number and type of visitor accommodations which can
be permitted."
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Do I have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Second.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
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UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: No.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved by Mr. Victorino and seconded by
Mr. Pontanilla. Discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Again the word "cap the number" gives a real
negative connotation that no more growth, you know, you're wanting to cap what
we have. This "manage the number and type of' gives us opportunity to see what
is needed. For example, here in Central Maui, there is still a need - even once the
Marriott is done - for more what I call business, local residents. Like Mr.
Hokama had mentioned yesterday, when families come here for weddings, for
funerals, for other family functions, you know, they don't always want to go to
Kaanapali, they don't always want to go to Wailea. We need more
accommodations in this area. Hana is another example that may eventually need
more accommodations out there, different types of accommodations. So this
really gives us an opportunity to say where, what, and how we manage and the
type of it. What about B&Bs? What about transient vacation rentals? That the
community can now decide this because they can manage this according to the
plan.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Further comment? All those in favor, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Let the record show seven, zero.
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VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Baisa and Councilmember Hokama.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Alright, Members, continuing on.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And the last one.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And the last one for this section. Again under 344,
I move to delete (e) which reads, "Institute an affordable housing requirement for
hotels/visitor [sic] accommodations throughout [sic] the submittal of development
plans and in accordance with the Workforce Housing ordinance."
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved by Mr. Victorino and seconded by Mr. White.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Again as I stated earlier when I did one early on
this, this proceedings that the Workforce Housing ordinance covers all of this
already. And again it gives opportunities for development, not, maybe not
adjacent, not in the same area, maybe outside of the planned area, but gives the
facility an opportunity to develop housing for their employees. Also for small
accommodations like B&Bs, transient vacation rentals, that may have three, four,
or five rooms, they're not required; but we don't want to make sure that it
becomes a requirement for them to have to do that. And this would indicate that
they may have to.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: 'Cause it says, "visitor accommodations". What is
visitor accommodations? So I think this clarifies it, Workforce Housing clarifies
that.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Members, further
discussion? Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: You know, all this is really good language and I
think what's throwing everybody off or, or justifying the deletions of these really
good things is the words "develop programs". And everyone saying, we already
have it in place, it's already developed, it's already existing. If that "develop"
word was changed to "enforce" or "uphold" or, you know, whatever. I mean, we
have it in place, but is it being done? That's where my problem lies here. right.
We have all these great, wonderful laws and ordinances, rules and regs, but if
they're not being utilized and implemented and carried out, then what's the point?
So I kinda getting a little, you know, hot under the collar I suppose that we keep
saying get it out, get it out of here 'cause it's already been stated somewhere else
down the, you know, somewhere in the document or in some other booklet. But
for me I think the more these kind of things are out in the forefront for
everybody's knowledge and sight to see that this is, is in place, but we need to
have programs that are enforcing, upholding, and carrying it out. So I'm just not
of a fan of deleting some good stuff like this myself.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But that's just a comment.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And may I, may I say this?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Whether you are hot on the collar or not, I will say
it this way, I look at this and I say there's so much...first of all, redundancy and
secondly, some ambiguity. And, you know, we don't need ambiguous statements
that lead people to go in different directions. Visitor accommodation opens up
Pandora's box all across the board. Does B&Bs become a visitor, does transient
vacation renters, small inns? I mean, all of a sudden everything that we do could
become a visitor accommodation and then what happens? So Mr. Spence, I ask
you for is by deleting this really kind of limits us to the Workforce Housing
ordinance? And that's what we're working with.
MR. SPENCE: I think that is correct. I, I would rather see it out.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Spence.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, you know, I hear Ms. Cochran, yeah. And
one of the issues we have here in Maui County is who does enforce these
developers to create these affordable housing so that we see the numbers. Is it
Housing and Human Services that work with this Workforce Housing ordinance?
Is it Planning? Is it Public Works? So how do we, how do we get those housing
built as promised? I don't know if the Workforce Housing ordinance, you know,
accommodate for that, but, you know, that, that, that's one issue that I have. We
have a lot of affordable housing projects that need to be provided to this County,
and you and I know that hardly any has been built.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Spence, I have a comment after...go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: That's it. Yeah.
MR. SPENCE: As a part of our...just say SMA permitting process, you know, Council
member, when you were on the Commission, you know, we, we put all those
conditions on the SMA permits to say to the satisfaction of say in this case
Department of Housing and Human Concerns you will build your affordable
housing by such and such a time, concurrently with, you know, the market units
or whatever. And then this Council puts conditions on changes of zoning or
approvals of, of large, larger projects. And you also put, I mean, those conditions
that you put on, as I recall, usually specify, but those people have to report back to
somebody before we say yeah, you've complied with it or you require that, you
know, Housing says yes, you've complied with it. The problem with nothing
being built right now -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
MR. SPENCE: --is nothing is being built right now.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Exactly.
MR. SPENCE: You know, you can't even...you can't sell the market ones, you can't sell
the affordable ones. It's so, you know...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. You know, I, I agree with Mr. Spence in
today's environment, but some of these projects go way back and, and we haven't
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seen anything built. Yeah, you know, the workforce housing is something that we
should be following. This is redundancy, but my issue is that we don't see the
units being built and how do we get those developers to, to start doing their
requirements?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I, I have a comment on that. One, is the Workforce
Development...since the Workforce Development Housing ordinance was passed,
there's only been one big, one big project that was passed since then. And that's
Wailea 670. Everything else, nothing has happened, and we've had one
affordable housing project go through and that's Kaiwahine, this term. But since
then, nothing's been done. Prior to that, you're right, there's been issues where
there's, there's been loopholes in the SMA and whatnot. And so some have, way
back, a lot have fallen through the cracks. Recently, not so many. So because
we're talking about the Workforce Housing ordinance here, there's only been one
approved and zero built since then. And I think two houses, rehabilitated houses,
were, were made available. I believe only two affordable housing units came out
of the Workforce Housing Development. I think that was Mr. Goode's project
when he was in the, the private sector. So...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Chairman -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --I, I agree with you, yeah. And I. I just don't
want to belabor the point, but I can agree to the deletion, but the fact still remains
how do we get those housing units -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --as promised.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And, Mr. Chair, if I may.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, again when the time gets where these
guys start building, remember these conditions run with the land, run with the
project. So even when they sell, they move to somebody else, bought out, taking
over, the conditions move with the land, okay. And that, that we made
very... 'cause I've been here for those big ones that were redone, you know, 670,
Makena. And Makena now has a new owners that want to do things, but they've,
they've asked me already, and I said the conditions run with the land. That ain't

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

August 18, 2011

changing, and if it's gotta change, it's gotta come back here, and I hope this
Council would have the resolve to say no to them at that point in time and keep
what was worked very hard. But you're right, Mr. Chair. And Mr. Pontanilla,
you and I both know we have given a lot of okays to a lot of projects, but
nothing's been built. And so again not to belabor the point, that's the reason for
that and eventually when they start building, we must...and I hope whoever the
Council, sitting Council at that point, will not forget those conditions and make
sure they're done.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And the Administration as well, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well whoever the Administration, Council,
whatever, yeah, whoever they may be.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, no further discussion? All those in favor of
the motion to delete No. (e), please say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Okay. Let the record show it's six ayes zero noes.
Member Mateo excused or Chair Mateo excused.

VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Hokama and Mateo.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Alright. Members, we're still on 319 to 345. Any further
discussion, amendments? Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No. 343, it's an action. "Work cooperatively to
establish a comprehensive set of resource management standards" I wanted to
insert "that protect native Hawaiian rights". And my question is "work
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cooperatively", who is the cooperatives? Who, who are we insinuating that
it's...we're working in cooperation with?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Are you just asking right now for -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --some clarification -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Well.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --before making a motion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: First, my, my motion is to insert "that protect native
Hawaiian rights" wording.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, I can second that for discussion purposes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. It's been moved by Ms. Cochran -COUNC1LMEMBER COCHRAN: Then it moves on, yeah, "and certification programs
for ecotourism."
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --and seconded by Mr. Victorino to add the words -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: "that protect"
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --"that protect"--what was it? -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Native Hawaiian rights.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --"that protect native Hawaiian rights" after "standards".
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I think that's a good add.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Again, Mr. Raatz, point of procedure. Can the Chair make...I
guess I can make a request for a friendly amendment. Okay. Ms. Cochran,
can...that's. that's really good except for then that also by default excludes
-38-
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everything else on management standards, management standards for the
environment. So if you may...1 may suggest that you say "including" -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Instead of just -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. "Including -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --narrowing it down to strictly...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --protection of native Hawaiian", yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That's fine.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Otherwise you just say -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, that's fine.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: -- okay. Is that alright with the seconder?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yep, yep.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's good, that's good.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Alright. So, Members, any further discussion on that?
All those in favor, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Motion carries, seven, zero.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: My rights. I added that in.
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VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Balsa and Councilmember Hokama.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Alright, Members, anything else for this section 319 to 345?
Alright, hearing none, last chance.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, wait, wait. Hang on, hang on. I was talking to
the Chair, joking around. We're going through...oh no, I'm good.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So no further amendments to the, the main motion
which was to accept 319 to 345. All those in favor of passing 319 to 345 as
amended, please say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Okay. Let the record show it is seven, zero.
Mr. Mateo is back, Chair Mateo is back in.
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VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Balsa and Councilmember Hokama.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Alrighty. We got through one, and we have about a half hour
left. So here we go.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Mr. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I move for the adoption of the Goal, Objective 1, the
policies and actions noted from Item No. 346 through 361. And the Goal reads as
follows, "Maui will have a diversified agricultural industry contributing to greater
economic, food, and energy security and prosperity."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair. Oh.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And the objective, sorry, is to strive for at least
eighty-five percent of locally consumed fruits and vegetables and thirty percent of
all other locally consumed foods are grown in the State, or in-State.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. It's been moved by Mr. White and seconded by
Mr. Victorino to adopt, approve the goals, the Goal and Objective 1 and its
associated policies and actions in matrix Items No. 346 through 361. Members,
any comments? Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Three forty-seven, Objective 1, the last two words
"in-State". Us...we, as Maui County, we have control on that, as in the State,
what are grown across the State? Department, I guess or...
MR. SPENCE: I think the objectives have "strive". You know, we" re looking for this to
happen.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. SPENCE: I think it's, it's a really good objective. I'm not sure...well, we'll see.
We're making leaps and bounds in other areas. We'll find a way to do it here,
too.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And I'm good for striving, but just curious.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr....
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, Mr. Chair. On 352, you know, I just wanted
to point out because yesterday we had a discussion. One of our policies in...on
that is, "Work with the State to regulate and to monitor GMO crops and to ensure
the safety of all crops and labeling of all GM() products." Wanted to make sure
that that was noted in the section 352.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I know we're, we're discussing that in Committee,
but...and it's been a, a policy. And the last Council, the last sitting Council, we
went extensive testimony both ways and many of us at that time felt that, you
know, we need to look at labeling and to make sure that the safety of the crops, all
crops, especially our organic crops, was monitored and protected. So I just
wanted to point that out that it is in here in the island...in the GPAC plan, yeah.
So that's all, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Members,...Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, I'm looking at 347 again. You know, it's,
it's like a shared goal between all of the counties. And, you know, if you have a
shared goal, then how do we get the other counties to strive for that 85 percent?
You know, I, I, I can just say, you know, 85 percent for Maui County, but to tell
the, you know, the three different counties, you know, as a shared goal that we all
should strive for that, 1 don't know what kind language can be put in so that it, it
does not identify the other three counties. Maui County, you know, this General
Plan is for Maui County not the State. So maybe some comments from the
Department.
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. I think the idea was that since this is the "Maui Island
Plan", this, this goal really applies to the island of Maui, but the idea was not to
limit ourselves to food grown only on Maui, but to try to get to the 85 percent
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threshold for food grown throughout the State. So it's a local objective — local
meaning the island of Maui — but not limiting ourselves to crops just grown on the
island of Maui. And this was a recommendation that CTAHR had done as part of
the 2050 Sustainability Plan.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: CTAHR had a hand in this, yeah.
MR. SUMMERS: They did some research.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Does that answer your question, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Well not necessarily, but...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well I guess this doesn't tell the other counties what to do.
This tells us that we want to be able to consume 85 percent of the food that's
grown somewhere in the State.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well may, may I make a correction?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's my reading. That's my reading.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It says, strive for the [sic] least eighty-five percent
of locally consumed fruits and vegetables and thirty-five [sic] percent of all other
locally grown foods are grown within the State.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Consumed foods.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Consumed foods. Right. Both are consumed fruits
and vegetables, 85 percent and all foods, right.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: All other foods like -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Other -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --cows, sheep, goats.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Well all other consumed foods, right.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right. That's what, that's what that is. So -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --saying, it's saying that 85 percent of our fruits and vegetables
should be grown in-State and 30 percent of the rest of the stuff we eat should be
grown in-State, i.e., beef, pork.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I guess that's a real tough one. I agree with you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I, I know, it took me about four readings to finally say, okay,
that's what that means. So I don't know if we can...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well not only that because again how do we
control the other counties?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well no, there's no control of other counties.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I know, I know, I know, I know, I know, but the 85
percent, now that's, that's a tough one.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. White and then Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. The, the way I read this is that
we're simply making a statement that we want to support our local farms first,
and our neighbor island farms second, and, you know, we would support the other
islands' farmers and ranchers and other growers before going to the Mainland.
That's the way I read this. And I think it's, I think it's good the way it is.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's my thoughts. We still don't have any motions on the
table other than the main motion.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Chair, I just want to -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --make one more comment.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Pontanilla, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: You know, I, I can agree to what Mr. White had
said, yeah. But, you know, a lot of us get different lifestyles. Some of 'ern can
afford locally-grown products and some cannot. So how do we control that? You
go to the supermarket and you compare locally grown and food that was
imported, you know, there's a big price difference.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And that's, that's part of the reason I think why the word
"strive" is in there. It's not necessarily achieve, but try to achieve. Mr. Spence.
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MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. This is, this is an objective. It's supposed to
be really broad and almost not, you know, somewhat ambiguous. As we get
further down into the policies, we'll see that it refines on how to do this and then
including the actions which are even more specific. It's, I, I think
Councilmember White hit it on the head when he said, you know, this is what
we're saying, we're, we're supporting...it's desirable to be growing our own food
on this island rather than importing it. Goes to sustainability, goes to all the, the
good things that we're striving to do.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No, I, and I can agree to that.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. But I'm, I'm just looking at the economic
side for a family. Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right. I, I agree. It's tough. Alright. If there are no...oh, Mr.
White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'm sorry. Just, just one added thought. You know, one
of the things that I think is limiting for some of our, our farmers and our families
is that we don't allow certain activities on agricultural land like setting up a little
roadside store on their own property to sell their own, own and neighbors'
products. If we were to do that, we would help the farmers, we'd help the
families. The families could go direct to the farm, not pay the, the higher prices.
The farmers would be able to sell a lot of their crops without having to transport
them to a wholesaler and they'd likely get a little bit higher price. So there's lots
of ways to skin the cat.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Now with cats?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
... (Laughter).. .

No, that's probably not a good analogy.

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. I'm looking at, you know, not to
slight the past Planning Commission's work on this objective, but I'm looking at
GPAC's. And what they had stated, they kept it so no State, that word "State"
was not involved in their, in their objective, and I'd like to, to say this could be
more palatable for some of us, "Ensure that at least eighty-five percent of locally
consumed fruits and vegetables and thirty percent of all other locally consumed
foods are grown on island" instead of "in-State". I think that's what the
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word...the only word that was changed between GPAC and Planning Committee
was "in-State" versus "on-island". And for me it's, it's a roundabout way of
saying we are supporting the growth statewide by being, you know,
locally...raising our threshold of locally grown and produced things on our island.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, is that a motion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sure.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, do we have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I can second that.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Moved by Ms. Cochran and seconded by Mr. Pontanilla. Now,
Ms. Cochran, do you have any further discussion on that?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, I was just looking back at what was changed
from then to now, and I saw that one difference and...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well Chair's concern, or Vice-Chair's concern, is that what Mr.
Pontanilla was saying that it's really hard to get cheap food, cheap food here, but
you might be able to get some from Oahu or from the Big Island. But you're
limiting it to just here now. That, that's what this does is it limits that 85 percent
to just grown on Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: On island.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And as a matter of fact just on Maui so you can't have sweet
potatoes from Molokai count as your 85 percent.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Or "in-County". . . (Laughter). . . Anyways.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well it's -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --when it's...oh, anyway.. .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I'm not trying to limit, but -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's what that does.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --we were trying to...and I mean, we're trying to
pursue in being self-sustaining and all that kind of stuff, too. So...
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: At least within the State.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Okay. So it's a broader...it's, it's less
restricting to say, "in-State".
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Correct. So you're withdrawing your motion? . .(Short
pause). . . No?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We can leave it the same -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --that's fine.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Alright, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Motion's withdrawn.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Finally figured it out.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I wasn't...'cause I, I had some definite reasons
why I wanted it changed back -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNC1LMEMBER VICTORINO: --but, okay, that's fine.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Alright. Yes, Mr. Pontanilla.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I'm sure the GPAC had some farmers, yeah.
How many of our products are transported to the different islands?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, good question. Can anybody answer that? Ms. Skog? Oh,
she's talking. Mr. Mayer, do you? Question is, and I'm sorry for breaking
protocol here, Members, but anybody know how much Maui food is exported?
No? No, unfortunately we don't have an answer to that. That's a good one to
possibly get an answer for.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANII,I,A: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Less than 85 percent.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, 'cause all I know was on KITV, today they
were doing Kula onions.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right. Kula onions go all over the country.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: That's right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
They were doing that tomorrow, no,
Friday/Saturday have the expo down in Oahu at the Blaisdell Center. Buy local,
eat local, and it's all mostly all local foods, and the chef was preparing and had
Kula onions and something from the Big Island and something from Kauai. You
know, so I know there's a lot of farming out there, but I don't know the numbers.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I, I'll ask Staff if they can come up with — either Staff — they
can come up with that at some time. I think Mr. Raatz is furiously typing on the
keyboard trying to find out.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Alright. I can live with the objective.
VICE-CHAIR. COUCH: Okay. Alright, Members, we do have a main motion actually
on the board and no amendments yet to accept Goal through Actions No. 346 to
361. Any further comments before I call the question? Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
Yes.
Thank you, Mr. Victorino, for
bringing...reiterating 352 because that was kind of a hot topic yesterday with the
labeling of GMO. And lo and behold it's in the Plan. I want to go to 354 and
"Encourage the development of community gardens on green belts that separate
communities." That's all good, but I was hoping to add in...you know, I wanna
see community gardens expand more than just into the green belts, such as
schools in, in particular, you know, possibly neighborhood planning. But not...I,
I understand the idea of separation and, and having green space in between so I --
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Let -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --1 was just curious.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --let me see if I, if I can...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'll, I'll second that when she reorganizes it.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. Let me see if I can rephrase this. It's been moved by
Ms. Cochran and seconded by Mr. White to say...how about this, Ms. Cochran?
"Encourage the development of the community gardens including on green belts
that separate communities." That way we're including it everywhere, I mean,
we're encouraging it everywhere.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Wait, hang on. So the...even putting a period
after community gardens -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --would just state it -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --pretty succinct -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's even better.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and clear to hey -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's even better.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --we want community gardens, period.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, I'll second that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --Mateo, little, little help here.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Any...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh no, I still it...1 still want to see the green belts
in there.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: To allow for them "on green belts"?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah. To allow...because that's gonna
be...that was something that the other Council, we worked hard on because they
felt this was another way of just having open space, having useful open space by
having community gardens in these green belts. That was the thought we had
brought up...we had brought forward is that between these communities, if you
got just brush land, hey, why not use that for community gardens? And a lot of us
thought that was a great idea. And, you know, so I want it...I will still like to say,
to include green belts for these to... in separating communities. I mean, I, I don't
want it not...I don't...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: How about that in parenthesis? Including green belts that
separate communities in parenthesis.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well he's trying to eliminate it because that -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well I, I understand, but if -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --if we change that including "on green belts that separate
communities".
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: It doesn't...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you, but it still doesn't preclude it from
happening.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, but...
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: It is general enough to consider and General Plan
without being specific...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But it's including. I just wanted...again it's one of
those things that we didn't want forgotten.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Actually the motion is to have a period after community
gardens and that was seconded. You want to make a friendly amendment? Is that
okay with Ms. Cochran 'cause you're the motion maker?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I think the period after community gardens will stay.
I mean, we can make a whole laundry list of where we want these community
gardens.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So I, no -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: You don't want -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --no.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --so then you -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, I want to keep it.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --want to make a regular...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: You may, you may make a motion to amend her motion if you
want.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: The friendly isn't going to work.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --I move to put in "include green belts that separate
communities."
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. It's been moved by Mr. Victorino and seconded by Mr.
White to add the including green belts on..."including on green belts that separate
communities". In parenthesis or no?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's fine.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's fine as it is?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Now, discussion? Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. I I, I just have a question, a question but,
you know, when I was going grammar school, okay -,

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: . . .(Laughter). . . Ooh, we're getting grammar. Alright, right
on.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --each school, County of Maui, had a farm, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That's right.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Each high school had a FFA which is...I think
the only school that has right now is probably Lahainaluna High School. So how
do we encourage our youngsters, you know, at a young age to move forward so
that things like community garden, farming, you know, how do we sustain
farming? We got to teach 'em from young. So 1, 1, I don't know if we can add
something to that manner, you know, encouraging Department of Education to
somehow continue those programs throughout the State.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Is that a friendly amendment or a motion?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Friendly amendment. But I don't know how
you're gonna word it up there.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Can we amend because there is.. .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We're already, we're already two level. We may have to come
back to you on that.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I, I understand that. Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you , Mr. Chair. And that, that may come up in
another section. I don't know if...Planning is nodding that -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, yeah, they're --
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, so there'll be other areas.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --frantically waving their hands. Mr. Summers, and welcome
Ms. Bosco.
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. Policy 375 does get at the educational component.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, okay, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That answers your, your concern, Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And Chair, the reason I supported the addition of
"included on green belts that separate communities" I think that's, that's kind of a
different idea. And then just to have in there reminds us of that.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Reminds people, yeah. Okay. So there's a motion on the table
to amend Ms. Cochran's motion to include the words "including on green belts
that separate communities." Any further comment on that amendment? All those
in favor, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Okay. Let the record show it's seven, zero, that it's
passed.
VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Balsa and Councilmember Hokama.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Now we have Ms. Cochran 's motion to...well no,
Ms. Cochran's...that kind of -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, 'cause you...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --that kind of nullifies your motion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, it doesn't. 'Cause she still put...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Where?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, because the "including".
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I'm accepting this one, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Huh?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: What, what motion?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: You had a motion to -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: To put a period.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --to put a period at gardens.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It's in there.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, it's still there.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I understand that, but yours was an amendment to her motion so
it kind of overrides her motion.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You still have to -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: You still have to vote on it.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I still have to vote on her motion. So, Mr. Raatz, what's the
procedure on that 'cause the amendment actually in effect nullifies the original
motion.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: But you still have to vote.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: You can withdraw it. It would be done.
MR. RAATZ: it, it's the ruling of, of the Chair. We'll follow that. Chair's ruling on
procedure prevails unless the body objects or overrules.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. If, if there's no objection, we'll withdraw Ms. Cochran 's
motion.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No objections?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No objections.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, good. So we're good. That's the language that we all
agree on...that's interesting. Alright. Any further motions to amend the main
motion which is to accept Goal and Objective 1 and policies and actions related to
Objective 1, Items No. 346 through 361? Without hearing further discussion, all
those in favor of accepting those as amended, please say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Okay. Let the record show it's seven to zero with
two excused.

VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Baisa and Councilmember Hokama.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Alright. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Mr. Chair, I move for the adoption of, of Objective 2 and
the associated policies and actions noted on Items No. 362 through 369.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. It's been moved by Mr. White and seconded by
Mr. Victorino to accept the policies and objectives and actions noted on 362 to
369. Members, comments? Three sixty-two to three sixty-nine. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you. Perhaps if the Department can
explain 363. "Facilitate the export of the island's agricultural products to offshore
markets."
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. That's a big one.
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. I think the idea there was to do what we could
particularly in the area of shipping and airlift, but other areas as well to make sure
that we're in a competitive, relatively good competitive position to bring our
products to market in Honolulu and elsewhere.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So is the word "facilitate" the appropriate word? It
seems like we're going, we're gonna be the, the, the entity in between trying to
coordinate shipping with Young Brothers and everybody else, and that's totally
outside of our scope.
MR. SUMMERS: I think the idea was to really encourage or...
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Now that's what I'm saying, the word is important. So
the difference between us facilitating and us encouraging are two different
animals.
MR. SUMMERS: So, yeah, I mean, "encourage" would certainly be -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Chair Mateo, -MR. SUMMERS: --an appropriate substitute.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --do you have a motion?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: You know -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Put the word "encourage".
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --yeah, because I don't have...thank you, Mr. Summers.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Perhaps, perhaps just to amend by omitting the word
"facilitate" and replace with "encourage".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I can second that, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. It's been moved by Mr. Mateo, Chair Mateo and
seconded by Mr. Victorino to remove "facilitate" or replace the word "facilitate"
with "encourage". Discussion? You kinda already had it, Chair Mateo. Any
further discussion'? All those in favor, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Okay. Motion carries.
VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Balsa and Councilmember Hokama.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Any further comments on Nos. 362 to 369?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Mr. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCI I: Yes, Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Mr. Chair, after Mr. Hokama's comments yesterday
about the airfares and the cost of, of us moving between islands, I think we would
be remiss in not at least putting in the option of also focusing on 364 on the
reestablishment of some sort of ferry service. It was a very important thing for
our farmers. It's certainly an important thing for all of our athletic teams and
others moving to competitions on other islands. And I realize that's a very
difficult thing for some people to go along with, but at the same time I think it's
something that should be revisited at some point
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Before you make a motion, can I point out that it does say
support infrastructure investments at harbors and other facilities that facilitate the
rapid and cost-effective export?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, I just, I just feel that mentioning ferry" might
help.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Is there a motion then?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I move that we insert "ferry service".
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Where?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Other facilities and, and...well maybe...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: How about "such as ferry service" in, right after harbors, before
the comma?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, that's fine.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved by Mr. White and seconded by Mr. Victorino
to add the words "such as ferry service" after the word "harbors". Any other
comments by Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, maybe for Planning Department. I, I
know we're just reviewing this one particular area, but in the transportation area,
do we or is it identified "ferry service" as an alternative transportation mode
between the islands?
.(Short pause).. .
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you, if you just give us a moment?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Hurry, we're running out of time.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: That's about all you have.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. ... (Laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Sorry for the question, but -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No worries.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --I, I...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Are there other...while, while we're waiting for them to find
out that answer, any other comments on this?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, you know, and again -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Pontanilla don't forget to remind me.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --yeah, we'll go back to him. You know, when I
read this again and when we did this, we wanted options as far as any, any type of
transportation, not limiting to only ferry, but other types of shipping that may
become cost effective. If you talking ferry, you're basically talking more and
more, more or less about transporting people. And that's, that...well ferry is.
Because we already have inter-island shipping already. Okay, I mean, that's,
that's the difference. Now this is agriculture, and I'm not knocking the ferry did
not help, you know, did not help, you know, in keeping cost effective by loading
up their trucks and getting over to Honolulu and vice versa, you know what I
mean. Although I still didn't like the idea that they had two truckloads of lao
rocks, river rocks ready to go to Honolulu also. So I, I have mixed feelings with
that because there is good and had of anything we do, and unless there's good
solid control, which I don't think the harbors have at this point, I'd be kind of
reluctant to allow just unlimited. But I do agree other methods of transportation is
very important in this area. And that's why the support of infrastructure
investments, whatever it might be, that enhances travel between the islands for
agricultural purposes. And that's what this section was about.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Under transportation, I think we had covered that
part. I remembered that being covered earlier under transportation. But, you
know, I can support it one way or the other. It's not I'm against it. I just saying
under transportation we did cover our ferry service.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. You know, right now we looking at
different alternatives, and one of the alternatives is just that, ferry.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, and that's what that kind of says is that it's just pointing
out like we pointed out green belts or greenways...green belts for the growing
that, that kind of points out don't forget that we could...would want to support
that. So. Members, any further discussion on that amendment? Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: The, the supporting of infrastructure investments, I
see a lot of State entities here, State jurisdiction. So I guess that would just be not
so much monetarily -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
--buying into all this infrastructure.
infrastructure management, it...that's a big concern.

As

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And I can, I can do some history at, at, at...there have been
times that the Council or the County didn't support the State doing something
with the harbors and it got touchy. So -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I, I -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --so that's where...we're just basically saying as a body we
want to support that, or as a County.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And, and, and there has been a task force working
on this for our harbors and airports 'cause which I've attended a, a few meetings.
So the State recognizes the stakeholders which are the counties and our input.
Okay. So anyhow...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Any further discussion? All those in favor, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Okay. The motion carries, seven to zero.
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VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Baisa and Councilmember Hokama.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Now we have the main motion before us still. Any other
further amendments? Okay. On the main motion, we're, it's been moved by
Mr. White and seconded by Mr. Victorino to accept or approve Object No. 2 and
its associated policies and actions which is matrix Items No. 362 through 369. All
those in favor. say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Motion carries, seven to zero.
VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Baisa and Councilmember Hokama.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Members, I have one more to go and I know we're gonna lose
at least Mr. Carroll and Mr. Victorino very soon. Can you guys stick through this
one if we, if we're gonna go quick?
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COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: If you go quick.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: If you go quick.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, Mr. Chair, I move for the adoption of Objective 3
and the associated policies and actions listed on Items No. 370 through...yeah,
370 through 380. And the Objective reads as follows, "Expand diversified
agriculture production at an average annual rate of 4%."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. It's been moved by Mr. White and seconded by
Mr. Victorino to accept Items No. 370 through 380. Any comments, Members?
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just curious how that 4 percent figure was brought
about and what does that really mean? And who's monitoring that it's a 4 percent
increase every year?
MR. SUMMERS: Thanks. We had a, a committee as part of the GPAC that included
Warren Watanabe as well as Doug McClure and, and we looked at the growth
rates of diversified agriculture over time. And based on that analysis, came up
with a target of 4 percent as being a realistic goal in terms of the expansion of that
sector. So it's, it's based on historical data. And again as an objective, it's out
[sic] your target.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Any other comments? Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Well thank you. Thank you for the information.
When the 4 percent was derived, did the Committee look at water resources, how
we going to meet those growths?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Summers?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. As, as part of the, as part of this process, water was a, a
very important topic. And even within the context of agriculture in the Land Use
section, we also have a agricultural sub-element. Water was specifically
addressed and there is policies to try to provide adequate water for our farming
communities.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, fine. Thank you.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any further comments? Okay, I'm calling for
the question. All those in favor, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Let it be known it's seven, zero. It passed.
VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Baisa and Councilmember Hokama.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And thank you, the two Members that had to, to...that have to
leave, for sticking around. We're going to stop here. We have 381 through the
rest. So, Members, I guess two weeks from today is our next meeting, if not
sooner. Thank you very much. I want to thank Staff and thank the...our audience
for their assistance as well. This meeting is adjourned. . . . (gavel). .

ADJOURN: 3:37 p.m.
/ APPROVED:

GI ADYS C. BALSA, CHAIR
General Plan Committee
gp:min:I 10818
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